Local Development Plans Team

Three Rivers District Council

Northway

Rickmansworth
Herts WD31RL

22nd November 2004 

Dear Sir/Madam,

Three Rivers Draft Accessibility SPG

The HBF has been made aware of the existence of the above mentioned draft supplementary planning guidance. It is regrettable that given that it relates to new housing development, the Council has not itself consulted the HBF concerning the text as part of the public consultation exercise. 

I would be grateful if you could re-check your Council’s database in order to ensure that any future correspondence to the HBF is sent directly to myself at my home address: Mr P Cronk, House Builders Federation, White Gables, 34 Church Road, Brightlingsea, Colchester CO7 0JF and note my phone number: 07802 857099. I can be contacted by e-mail at paul.cronk@hbf.co.uk. 

General Points

The HBF wishes to refer the Council to a very recent response letter (dated 19th November 2004) from the Government Office for the East Midlands (GOEM) concerning the content of Draft Supplementary Planning Guidance prepared by Northampton Borough Council on affordable housing provision. The letter (see attached copy) makes it clear that under the new planning system now in operation, draft SPG should form the basis for the preparation of new SPD documents which should be prepared in accordance with the new legislation. The letter states that: 

“…Although SPG cannot automatically become SPD in the local development framework, it may be used as the basis for the preparation of new SPDs provided the requirements of the Planning and Compulsory Purchase Act 2004 are met. As this consultation document has not been adopted before the commencement of the 2004 Act, you may wish to take account of the following matters:

· On commencement of the Act, any non-adopted SPG in preparation should be progressed as SPD. Alternatively, you may consider adopting the guidance as a Council policy statement, as an interim measure before preparing SPD.

· Your Local Development Scheme (LDS) should include all DPDs that your authority intends to prepare over a 3-year period. Your first LDS should therefore list SPG in preparation as SPD, if you intend to convert the work undertaken on draft SPG into SPD. 

· The consultation requirements for DPDs and SPD will change under the new system, and you should satisfy yourself that consultation undertaken on draft SPG prior to commencement will count towards the preparation of SPD. Guidance is provided in paragraph 4.42 of PPS12.

· The new provisions require that a Sustainability Appraisal be prepared for SPD and - where falling within the scope of the European Directive in terms of scope and dates of starting work and adoption – a Strategic Environmental Appraisal…”.

Given the above, the HBF would strongly query whether the Council’s Draft Accessibility SPG has been prepared in accordance with the new current planning legislation.

Detailed Points

1.3

The text states that the SPG is seeking to influence the location of new development, and that it will be applied to proposals for new dwellings. The HBF considers that the location of new development should be a matter determined by policies in the Council’s Adopted Local Plan, rather than by SPG.

1.4 & 1.5

Cross-references are made to policies GEN.1 and GEN.2, which appear to be general sustainability policies in the Adopted Local Plan. It would be helpful if the full text of these and any other relevant Adopted Local Plan policies and their reasoned justifications, is set out in full.

2.1 & 2.2

The section is entitled ‘comparables’ and refers to comparable measurements such as the Ecohomes scheme and the Hertfordshire Sustainable Development Guide. The latter mentioned Guide only being a ‘draft’ document. The precise relevance and weight given to these two documents is unclear. 

3.1

The text states that:”

“A site is defined as accessible only if it meets both of the requirements below:

To be regarded as accessible, a site should be:

- within walking distance circa 800m (Local Plan App3 para. 1.1) of a railway station with a regular/peak service

or

- within 400m of a main bus corridor with approx 15 minute service frequency and convenient journey length to major locations (e.g. town and village centres).Walking distance to a bus stop means up to 400m (page 36, "Car Parking Provision at New Development" SPG HCC / TRDC Local Plan para. 1.12)

and

- within walking distance (up to 400m) of daily destinations such as convenience shops, post office etc.

NB.

Distances should be measured along actual routes available rather than

measured "as the crow flies". Acceptable walking distance may be reduced by physical features such as a steep hill along the measured route”.

For much of the population convenience shops, and particularly post offices are never realistically going to be found within 400m of new development (or indeed existing development).

Similarly, given that inevitably there are only ever going to be a certain number of main bus corridors, it would not be reasonable to expect all new developments to be able to be located within 400m of a main bus corridor with approx 15 minute service frequency (the precise time-periods for which are unspecified) and convenient journey length to major locations (e.g. town and village centres). The frequency and quality of bus service provision inevitably varies across the district, and what precisely is a convenient journey length time to major locations is something of a subjective matter, and will vary from individual to individual depending upon their own personal needs and circumstances.

3.2

The text states that:

“Where these criteria cannot be achieved in relation to existing facilities, it may be possible for new facilities such as a convenience shop to be incorporated into the proposed development”.
It is not entirely clear whether the text is only considering proposals in light of existing bus service provision, or would take full account of possible future provision that could arise as a result of new housing development. The HBF strongly feels that it should be the latter.

Whilst many of our members are developing mixed-use schemes, the provision of small convenience shops within smaller sized housing developments is likely to usually be unrealistic. As at the end of the day, any shops built have got to be fully capable of trading viably over the long-term.

Summary

The HBF is concerned about some of the content of the draft SPG. However, more importantly it queries whether it has been prepared in full compliance of new planning legislation.

The HBF is also worried that the draft SPG could potentially be used as a means to seek to prevent many housing sites from being granted planning permission for development.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course. 

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner

(Eastern & East Midlands Regions)
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